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NEWTOWN - As gunfire erupted Friday morning at Sandy Hook Elementary,
second-grade teacher Abbey Clements hid 19 students behind a wall in her
classroom, pulled up a chair and read to them.

Two were third-graders - a boy and girl she pulled from the hallway as a
custodian ran past, frantically "shouting something," she said.

"I sat on the side of them and I read them books and sang songs with them," she
said. "I tried to get them to sing Christmas songs. I didn't want them to hear
all those sounds. At the same time, I wanted them to be quiet because I wanted
to hear what was happening."

The violent rampage played out over the loudspeaker as Clements heard "about 100
shots" and "muffled crying," she said. When the shooting first started, it
sounded like "folding chairs falling down," she said.

Clements, who had locked the classroom door, did her best to keep the students
calm.

One-third started crying.

"I was like in the moment, trying to take care of them in the most terrifying
situation," she said. "One of the kids said, 'Mrs. Clements, you're shaking,'
because my legs were shaking while I was reading."

Clements and the students waited until police rushed into the building. Officers
escorted them out and Clements said the escape was "terrifying."

"All I know is we got out a side door and we ran to a firehouse," she said. "I
did not look up. I looked down the whole time." She said she doesn't consider
herself a hero.

"I didn't do anything out of the ordinary that any other teacher wouldn't do."

Clements, 44, her husband and two children attended the service Sunday night at
Newtown High School, where President Barack Obama spoke to comfort the community
and offer condolences to the victims' families. It was there that she was
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reunited with at least four students, including the two third-graders she pulled
into her classroom.

"It was fantastic just to see their little faces. Just their little faces
waiting for their teacher to give them a hug. It was the best thing. That's
going to be part of the healing."

The shooting rampage by 20-year-old Adam Lanza left 26 people dead at the
school, including 20 children, making it second-deadliest school shooting in
U.S. history. Prior to opening fire at the school, Lanza killed his 52-year-old
mother, Nancy Lanza. He took his own life at the end of the massacre.

Clements, who lives in Newtown, said she hopes Obama works to toughen gun laws.
She questioned why Nancy Lanza kept guns in the house when she "had an unstable
kid."

Clements, who has taught at the school for nine years, described the
administrators and teachers as the most "compassionate, hardworking,
enthusiastic" people she's worked with in her 20-year teaching career.

She's looking forward to returning to the classroom as the school system
implements new safety measures and hopes to set up a pizza day for her students
on one of the first days back.

"How are we gonna pull through this? Because we're such a close-knit staff,
we're gonna put the same routines in place that we had before. It doesn't matter
if it's a new school. We're going to put support in place for the children and
us and love them like we always do. That's why we're going to be OK."
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